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GREAT NIGHT 
at our Annual Meeting

Huge THANK YOU to all of our
sponsors! A special THANK YOU

to all of our students and
Pledges, Kymber Messersmith
and Kent Absec for joining us

and speaking with such
inspiration, NH Secretary of

State David Scanlan, Samantha
Kenny, Jessica Bouchard, Robin

Houston, our Executive
Committee and our Board of
Directors! Can't wait to do it

again next year! 
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                                         Dear Members,
                                        
                                         As we reach the halfway point of the year, I want to extend my
h                                      heartfelt thanks for your ongoing support and dedication to the
N                                     New Hampshire Society of CPAs. Your active involvement continues
to strengthen our profession and ensure that CPAs remain trusted leaders in financial
and business matters across the state.
     I’m especially pleased to share an important legislative achievement made possible in
part by your advocacy: the successful passage of House Bill 236. This landmark bill
introduces a long-awaited “Retired CPA” status, a significant step forward in
acknowledging the lifelong contributions of our members who have stepped away from
active practice but remain proud of their professional designation.
     The Retired CPA status provides a formal pathway for retired professionals to maintain
their identity as CPAs—honoring their careers, supporting their ongoing engagement
with the profession, and allowing them to remain involved in Society activities without
the requirements of active licensure. This change reflects our collective effort to make
the CPA designation more inclusive and representative of the full arc of a CPA’s
professional life.
     HB 236 is a product of collaboration—between NHSCPA leadership, our Tax and
Legislative Committee, and many of you who lent your voices during public hearings and
discussions with legislators. Your participation made a real impact, and we are grateful
for your efforts in helping shape a more responsive and modern regulatory environment
for our profession.
     Looking ahead, we anticipate additional legislative activity that may affect areas such
as licensure and competency pathways, firm mobility, and workforce development. We
will continue to keep you informed and advocate for policies that support the future of
the CPA profession in New Hampshire.
     In addition to our legislative work, we remain deeply committed to building the CPA
pipeline. We’ve expanded our outreach to high school and college students through
classroom visits, career panels, and partnerships with educators across the state. Our
goal is to spark interest in the accounting profession early and provide meaningful
pathways into the field. Through scholarships, mentoring, and student events, we’re
working to ensure that the next generation of CPAs is informed, inspired, and ready to
lead.
     Thank you once again for being a valued member of the NHSCPA community. Your
commitment, expertise, and leadership continue to inspire.

With appreciation,
Robin Houston
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Letter from our CEO
Robin Houston



                                           Dear New Hampshire Society of CPA’s Member,

                                           Welcome to the NHSCPA’s Fiscal Year 2026! This year promises to
b                                        be one full of exciting activity within the Society and the
profession. We are so glad that you are here!  

     This past year has seen a flurry of activity across the country, with many states moving
forward with new legislation to adopt different requirements for becoming a CPA. These
changes aim to increase the pipeline of candidates sitting for the CPA exams. Most
recently, the AICPA and NASBA have approved a new CPA licensure path model,
highlighting the national recognition that change is needed.
     We are working diligently behind the scenes to determine what the proposed
legislation will look like for the State of New Hampshire. Our goal is to help open up the
pipeline of CPA candidates within NH while keeping requirements consistent with other
states to allow for licensure mobility. Stay tuned for more information from the NHSCPA
soon. We will seek your input and support to take the next step in allowing more
flexibility in becoming a CPA within New Hampshire.
     At the Annual Meeting on May 13, 2025, the Membership approved an amendment to
the bylaws allowing a student to serve as a board member of the NHSCPA. Annually, a
student can be nominated to the board if they meet the eligibility criteria outlined in the
bylaws: a student enrolled at an educational institution, demonstrating an active interest
in the Society’s mission, and registered as a student member of the Society (as further
defined in the bylaws). This amendment aims to enhance the board’s representation,
ensuring the inclusion of the student perspective within the NHSCPA’s governance
functions.
     We are thrilled to welcome Samantha Kenney as the Society’s FIRST student board
member! Her energy and perspectives will be extremely valuable to the board. As always,
be on the lookout for various events, CPE opportunities and other ways to get involved. I
personally am looking forward to the Women’s Golf Event in September. 
     Our goal is always to ensure that all CPA’s throughout the State of New Hampshire are
heard, represented and supported, especially our Members. Please do not hesitate to
reach out at any time. Thank you for all that you do for the profession. Here’s to the year
to come! 

My best,

Jessica Bouchard, CPA, President
New Hampshire Society of CPA’s 
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Letter from our President
Jess Bouchard
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Mergers & Acquisitions 
Conference 2025

We were excited to partner with McLane Middleton at the
1st Annual SOLD OUT M&A Conference at Jimmy’s Jazz and

Blues Club on June 4 . Numerous panel discussions
sharing insights, analysis, and strategies for success in

today’s M&A market

th

BIG THANK YOU to Jessica Oliveri, Ellen Boyd, and Mike
McLean
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Three Due Diligence Items For Business Owners to Focus
on Prior to Going to Market for a Potential M&A

Transaction
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Written by 
Attorney John DeWispelaere

     When a business owner decides to go to market and to sell their business, they
want to fully maximize the value of their business. One of the best ways to
accomplish this is by presenting the cleanest and most comprehensive package to
prospective buyers. One item that many business owners fail to do as they prepare
for a potential sale is conduct a comprehensive due diligence review of the business.
This failure is due to a couple of factors – sellers fail to appreciate the level of detail
required by buyers in connection with a sale transaction and do not want to spend
the time and money to take on this work until they know they have a buyer in hand.
Unfortunately, avoiding the work associated with this review often results in
increased time spent addressing issues that will arise when the buyer is doing its due
diligence. Having the buyer raise issues that could have been addressed delays
transactions (“time kills all deals”) and gives the buyer bargaining power. 

     We encourage our sellers to think about the pre-transaction diligence process as
an investment in their business that will help them achieve a successful sale
transaction. If a business owner goes to market without conducting pre-transaction
due diligence, there will more than likely be due diligence items that a potential
buyer will view as red flags. A buyer will often require that these issues be rectified
prior to closing a deal. Buyers may still be willing to transact but at a lesser valuation
due to the risk of these flagged items to the potential buyer. Conversely, if a business
owner invests in pre-transaction due diligence and irons out any potential flagged
due diligence items before going to market, the lack of flagged due diligence will
likely instill confidence in the buyer and result in a greater valuation of the business.
For example, if a business owner invests in pre-transaction due diligence and
presents a comprehensive and clean business package to potential buyers, the
business valuation may increase by an additional .5x or 1x EBITDA multiple. 

 To summarize, the business owner’s investment in pre-transaction due diligence can
have a direct correlation to a greater valuation of the business and, at a minimum,
avoid renegotiating terms with the buyer or delaying a closing, which in and of itself
carries risk.

 The three pre-transaction due diligence items we urge our business owner clients to
address before going to market are (i) legal due diligence, (ii) financial due diligence,
and (iii) tax due diligence. 

 Legal Due Diligence: Legal due diligence involves: (i) making sure there is a
comprehensive and accurate capitalization table that evidences the ownership of the
company since its inception.
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 If there are any gaps in ownership record keeping, we work with our client to close
those gaps by documenting the missing corporate records to the extent possible
and explaining any gaps that cannot be documented; (ii) reviewing the corporate
records to make sure that (a) the business has adopted bylaws or an operating
agreement (you would be surprised how often these documents are missing even
in a company with multiple owners), (b) it is clear who the directors, officers, or
managers of the business are and have been, and (c) the business has documented
appropriate authority either by meeting minutes or written consents for all major
events that occurred in the business’ history – e.g. any change in the company’s
federal tax status, purchases of other business or the purchase and sale of real
estate, or the issuance or redemption of any equity, the merger with any subsidiary,
or the recapitalization of the business. 

Financial Due Diligence: Financial due diligence focuses on ensuring that the
financial statements are consistently prepared throughout the business’ history,
determining whether the business has any abnormal accounting procedures, and if
possible, if the business is not GAAP compliant, the business’ exceptions to GAAP. In
pre-transaction financial due diligence for middle market companies, it is now
standard to obtain a pre-transaction quality of earnings. A quality of earnings is a
report that examines the quality and sustainability of the business’ earnings –
essentially a deep dive into the business’ financial statements to assess how
earnings are generated, identify any red flags or unusual trends, and determine if
the reported earnings are likely to be recurring and sustainable.

 Having this information before identifying a buyer results in a high degree of
confidence in the company’s EBITDA calculation and streamlines the buyer’s
validation of the metrics underlying the business’ enterprise value.

Tax Due Diligence: Tax due diligence focuses on both the business’ federal and
state tax filings and returns. If the business is an S Corporation, we need to ensure
(i) that the business properly elected to be an S Corporation and its corporate
records – e.g operating agreement or bylaws – were updated to reflect this election
and (ii) that the business maintained its S Corporation election since its election (i.e.
it has not taken any actions that could invalidate this election such as the issuance
of equity to a non-eligible shareholder). Regarding state tax returns, we need to
ensure that the business has filed, or files, all tax required state tax returns – for
example, (a) has the business filed employment tax returns in all states where it has
employees, including all remote employees, and (b) has the business filed all state
and local tax returns in states where the business earns income. 
 
 In closing, although pre-transaction due diligence involves time and expense,
business owners should view it as an investment that will undoubtedly facilitate
closing a transaction on the best terms and an expedited timeline once it goes to
market. 

     John is a corporatetransactional
attorney with McLane Middleton, who

advises businesses and owners on various
transactional matters, including corporate

governance, entity selection, contract
drafting, succession planning, and

mergers and acquisitions.
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A Dedicated letter 
by Daniel Hebert

Senior Director of Education
Jump$tart Coalition for Personal Financial Literacy

     The NH Jump$tart Coalition is a vital organization dedicated to fostering financial literacy
among young people in New Hampshire. Established twenty-five years ago in response to
the increasing complexity of personal finance management in today's world, the coalition
aims to equip students with essential financial skills that will serve them throughout their
lives.
     As financial literacy becomes more critical, especially for young individuals facing
challenges like student debt, rising living costs, and a constantly changing economy, the NH
Jump$tart Coalition focuses on addressing these issues head-on. The coalition is not only a
state affiliate of the national Jump$tart Coalition for Personal Financial Literacy, but also
comprises various local organizations committed to advancing financial education. By
working collaboratively with educators, businesses, and community groups, NH Jump$tart
provides a robust platform for developing practical financial skills among students of all ages.
     One of the key initiatives of the NH Jump$tart Coalition is the organization of various
programs and events that promote financial education. These programs include workshops,
seminars, and interactive activities designed to engage students in real-world financial
scenarios. By simulating financial decision-making processes, participants can better
understand the implications of budgeting, saving, and spending.
     Topics covered in these educational programs are diverse and comprehensive. Students
learn about the significance of budgeting, which involves tracking income and expenses to
ensure that financial resources are allocated wisely. Understanding the importance of saving
is also emphasized, as students discover techniques for building a financial cushion for
emergencies, future goals, and investments. The coalition delves into the world of investing,
teaching students about stocks, bonds, mutual funds, and the power of compound interest.
borrowing.
     Advocacy is another essential part of the NH Jump$tart Coalition's mission. The
organization actively works to promote the integration of personal finance education into
school curricula. Recognizing the importance of equipping students with the skills they need
to thrive as adults, the coalition campaigns for state education policies that prioritize financial
literacy as a core subject. The good news is that beginning in the 2026 academic year,
personal finance will now be a state graduation requirement in New Hampshire.
     As NH Jump$tart continues its mission, it remains committed to inspiring and
empowering young people through financial education. The organization believes that by
instilling financial knowledge and confidence, they are helping to shape a generation that is
ready to face financial challenges and seize opportunities. Through ongoing collaboration
and innovative programming, NH Jump$tart is paving the way for a financially educated
future, ultimately contributing to a more prosperous New Hampshire.
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Click Here to Register

https://lp.constantcontactpages.com/ev/reg/hzrbsuy
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     The boards of directors of the AICPA and the National Association of State Boards of
Accountancy (NASBA) approved an expansion of accountancy’s model legislation to
include an additional path to CPA licensure.
     The approved amendments to the Uniform Accountancy Act (UAA) add the option
to earn CPA licensure with a bachelor’s degree, two years of professional experience,
and passage of the CPA Exam.
     The UAA will continue to allow CPA licensure with one year of experience, passage
of the CPA Exam, and either a bachelor’s degree with 30 additional credit hours or a
bachelor’s degree and a master’s degree. All paths require an accounting
concentration at either the undergraduate or graduate level.

     The new pathway, proposed in March, will be included in an amended UAA to  be
released early this summer.

Changes to the UAA also include:
 

A shift from state-based mobility to an individual-based practice privilege that
maintains a CPA’s ability to practice across state lines with one license.
The addition of safe-harbor language that allows CPAs who were licensed under
differing education, experience, and exam requirements as of Dec. 31, 2024, to
continue to have practice privileges under mobility.

     “By aligning our model legislative framework with the laws recently adopted in
certain states, we’re encouraging removal of outdated barriers and reaffirming our
commitment to a truly mobile CPA profession,” Sue Coffey, CPA, CGMA, CEO–Public
Accounting of the Association of International Certified Professional Accountants, said
in a news release. “Businesses today demand seamless practice across state lines,
and this action provides legislators and regulators with a model under which CPAs
can meet that need without disruption. This is how we protect the public while
keeping the profession strong, relevant, and ready for what’s next.”

AICPA, NASBA approve new CPA licensure path
by Bryan Strickland 

approved to post

https://www.journalofaccountancy.com/news/2025/mar/new-cpa-licensure-path/
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     The UAA, jointly published by the AICPA and NASBA, provides state legislatures
and state boards of accountancy with a national model that can be adopted in whole
or in part to meet the needs of each individual jurisdiction. The updated UAA,
according to the news release, maintains that oversight and disciplinary authority
over licensees continues with state boards of accountancy.
     “NASBA and boards of accountancy remain committed to maintaining public
protection while implementing these changes to the UAA,” NASBA President and
CEO Daniel J. Dustin, CPA, said in the release. “We will continue to work closely with
state boards as the new pathway and changes to CPA mobility are implemented.”
     According to the release, the AICPA and NASBA will continue to assist CPAs with
navigating practice mobility as states enact legislation.

     The new pathway incorporates a broader role for professional experience to be
determined at the jurisdiction level. Individual states will need to formally enact
legislation and/or adopt rules and regulations, depending on the jurisdiction, before
candidates can pursue this path. To date, 14 states have done so.

AICPA, NASBA approve new CPA licensure path
by Bryan Strickland 

approved to post

Associated Links in this article:

Original Article

New Pathway Proposed in March

News Release

https://www.journalofaccountancy.com/news/2025/may/aicpa-nasba-approve-new-cpa-licensure-path/?utm_source=mnl:au&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=19May2025
https://www.journalofaccountancy.com/news/2025/mar/new-cpa-licensure-path/
https://www.aicpa-cima.com/news/article/aicpa-and-nasba-approve-model-legislation-for-new-cpa-licensure-path


Forbes Top CPA 2025 list!
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Krista Dupre, CPA
Nathan Wechsler & Company

Kelli D’Amore, CPA
Nathan Wechsler & Company

Kevin Kennedy, CPA
Maloney & Kennedy, PLLC

Jonathan D. Blais, CPA
Rust & Company CPA

Jessica Bouchard, CPA
Baker, Newman, Noyes
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Interested? please reach out to Robin Houston at rhouston@nhscpa.org
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STAY CONNECTED
     An accurate membership record helped the
NHSCPA maintain the highest level of customer
service and ensures the accuracy of mailings and
online news. 
     You can update your record at any time by
logging into your NHSCPA profile at
www.nhscpa.org & click on “Members” tab, then
click “My Profile”

Aug 5, 2025
Young Professionals Golf

Clinic

Sept 22, 2025
Women’s Golf Outing 

Nov 5, 2025 
Surgent’s Federal Tax Camp

Nov 21, 2025
Tax Forum
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BE ON THE LOOKOUT FOR THESE
UPCOMING EVENTS

http://www.nhscpa.org/


OFFICERS 

Jessica S. Bouchard, CPA
President

(603) 626-2222
jbouchard@bnncpa.com 

Jonathan Blais, CPA
President-Elect
(603) 358-6565

jblais@rust.cpa 

Kevin C. Kennedy, CPA
Treasurer

(603) 624-8819
kkennedy@maloneyco.com

Mathew Sawyer, CPA
Secretary

603-889-4411
msawyer@nathanwechsler.com 

Jonathan D. Nash, CPA, CMA, CISA, Ph.D
Director

(860) 918-1266
Jonathan.nash@unh.edu 

BOARD of DIRECTORS

Kerry Lekas, CPA/PFS, CFP, MST, RL
Past President

(603) 434-2889 x113
Kerry@LekasEdgar.com

BOARD OF DIRECTORS
 

Adam M. Lord, CPA, CNAP
Penchansky & Co., PLLC

(603) 647-2400
adam@penchansky.com 

Ashley Miller-Klem, CPA
Plodzik & Sanderson, PA

(603) 225-6996
amiller@plodzik.com 

Dan Murphy, CPA
Southern NH University 

800-668-1249
d.murphy2@snhu.edu 

Kimberly Belair, CPA
Leone, McDonnell & Roberts, P.A.

603-749-2700
kbelair@lmrpa.com

 Carolanne Caron, CPA
Carolanne Caron, CPA, PLLC

603-552-6745
ccaron@carolannecaroncpa.com 

Judy Kajen, CPA, MSA
Ryder System Inc.

judith_kajen@ryder.com 

Samantha Kenny
Student Board

samantha.kenny@unh.edu
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EXECUTIVE OFFICE
Robin Houston, CEO | rhouston@nhscpa.org 

Andrea Tromp, Marketing & Admin Associate | atromp@nhscpa.org
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THANK YOU to our Sponsors!

Corporate Sponsors:

Firm Sponsors:


